 MINUTES OF A MEETING OF THE PARISH COUNCIL HELD IN THE 

  
 COUNCIL CHAMBER, VESTRY HALL ON THURSDAY 13TH NOVEMBER 2014
PRESENT: Cllrs Bancroft, Bunyan, Cook, Fermor, Fletcher, Hazlewood, Hemsted, Holmes, macLachlan, Marley, Rook, Summers and Veitch. KCC & Borough Cllr. Sean Holden and Borough Cllr. Tom Dawlings.
APOLOGIES: Cllrs. Goodchild and Swann.  Borough Cllr. Linda Hall.
The Chairman read out the following statement.

Members who had a personal or prejudicial interest, whether direct or indirect within the meaning of Section 51 of the Local Government Act 2000, or a personal or prejudicial interest defined by the Cranbrook & Sissinghurst Parish Council’s Code of Conduct, in any of the matters appearing on the agenda were invited to declare that interest at this stage. Alternatively, personal interests can be declared at the time when the specific item is being discussed, if a member wishes to speak on an item in which they have a personal interest.
No interests were declared.
MINUTES OF THE LAST MEETING: 
140:  The Chairman, Cllr. F. Rook proposed that the Minutes of the Meeting held on the 9th October be adopted as a true record. This was seconded by Cllr. Cook and agreed.  Cllr. Linda Hall wished to clarify something in the Minutes.  Under 126 there is some control for local authorities under the Localism Act, but she was not sure whether this was for Borough or Parish Councils.
CHAIRMANS REPORT:

141:  The Chairman reported that he had attended the Congregational Church and met the new incumbent Leslie Sergeant. He had taken part in the Remembrance Service and Parade alongside other parish councillors. He was very impressed with the turn out especially with so many young people – it was overwhelming.  The music was also very good this year. Cllr. Bunyan stated that she had laid the wreath at Sissinghurst.  
Cllr.  Rook referred to the e mail received from Borough Cllr. Tom Dawlings which the Clerk had forwarded to all Members.  It was good news that the threat to the amenity refuse vehicle had dissipated.

The Chairman informed Members that KCC & Borough Cllr. Sean Holden had requested to give his report at this stage as he was due at another event shortly.  Cllr. Holden tabled plans and gave a brief update on the junction proposals at Wilsley Green.  He reminded Members that he had previously attended the Environmental Management Committee in February and tabled the initial plans.  This junction is the only one where a major road has to give way to a minor road.  There had been an accident in Stone Street where a very large international lorry had squashed a car and subsequently he had put his Members fund forward to solve the issue of large lorries coming through the town centre.  He explained the plan to Members then invited questions.  Cllr. Marley asked whether a bus or lorry would be able to turn right.  Cllr. Holden stated that there would be 23 yards of double yellow lines added in to enable large vehicles to turn plus the verge will be cut away.  The senior highway engineer is happy that the changes made will make the junction safer.  The traffic from the minor road will have to stop. 

Responding to a question from Cllr. Marley on how the people who lose their parking spaces will be compensated, Cllr. Holden stated that there had been consultation despite the fact that there was no legal obligation to consult.  As part of the process he had also asked for a speed survey to be undertaken.  There are four cottages who currently park their vehicles on the pavement, their parking will be lost but for the good of the town unfortunately some people will have to lose the option to park on the pavement.  He had taken measurements from the cottages to the first dropped kerb which is 15 yards.  From this point there is 45 yards before the next dropped kerb so there is plenty of room to park – it will mean that people will have to walk 15 yards.  The layby will not be affected.  It is not feasible within the scheme to provide any further parking spaces.  Following the speed survey the limit will change from 60 mph to 40 mph.  There was a consultation on the double yellow lines and four objections were received.  If there are fewer than five objections, then the Director of Transport can give the go ahead.  It makes absolute sense to change the priority and alleviate the town centre from heavy lorries.  He dedicated the realignment project to Tom Veitch who also wanted this issue solved. Responding to a question from Cllr. Holmes on whether the highway engineer was happy with the site lines, Cllr. Holden confirmed that he was, the project had been carefully assessed for safety.  Cllr. Bunyan pointed out an anomaly with regard to two 40 mph signs.  Cllr. Holden stated that all the current speed signage would be changed.  Cllr. Fermor asked whether the 40 mph would be extended up to the roundabout.  Cllr. Holden stated that he can do some more speed surveys.  He confirmed to Cllr. Marley that the 40 mph limit will be extended to the Sports Centre.  Cllr. Summers asked whether there would any lighting of the junction. Cllr. Holden stated that there had been no funds allocated.  He mentioned that there is a pilot turn off scheme running and if anyone had any concerns on any that had been turned off – contact Cllr. Brazier.  Responding to a comment made by Cllr. Bunyan he confirmed that the bollards would be lit.  Cllr. Fletcher asked whether the redundant road could be considered for alternative car parking.  Cllr. Holden stated that not only is there no funding; there are other issues such as the land being within the Area of Outstanding Natural Beauty and also in a Conservation Area.  Cllr. Fletcher congratulated Cllr. Holden on preparing a good scheme.  
Cllr. Holden spoke about Speedwatch and where he had written to the Police Commissioner but had not had the courtesy of a reply.  He had suggested a laser gun which could be used to support prosecutions but she had dismissed the issue that the police had abandoned speed enforcement.  He suggested that the parish chairmen ought to write to Ann Barnes regarding the problem of speeding in their area.  

As a Borough Councillor, he was very pleased that the Saturday refuse vehicle was going to be retained.  Cllr. Tom Dawlings explained that the real cost of retaining the current schedule was in taking the rubbish to landfill.  The Borough was exploring saving costs by more recycling.  At a recent Finance meeting he had learnt that the council tax support grant was being withdrawn – parishes had benefited for the last two years from the windfall.  He suggested that parish chairmen should make representations at the next Chairmen’s Meeting.  The Borough cannot increase the budget more than 2% but parishes can.  

Cllr. Dawlings referred to the interest registered by the Parish Council in acquiring Carriers Road.  Officers at the Borough had recommended that the land should be sold at auction.  He recommended that the Parish Chairman should contact the Leader and suggest that for the public good of Cranbrook that the land should be handed over to the Parish Council.  He stated that the Tunbridge Wells Cinema site is down and hoardings are being put up.  Photographs have been included of Benenden, Cranbrook Windmill and Sissinghurst.  Cllr. Marley asked whether we had received any response to our formal business case for Carriers Road.  Cllr. Dawlings re-iterated that the officer’s view was to sell and the Parish Council should speak to the Leader of the Council and make representations to Cabinet.  Cllr. Marley stated that it was important for the parking to be retained where there are the fast food outlets. 

Cllr. Veitch confirmed that the business plan covered both parking sections, the area between the shoe repair shop and the barbers and the other section on the corner next to the Chinese take-away.  Cllr. Fermor stated that the spaces are usually taken.  

CLAIMED PUBLIC FOOTPATH AT ANGLEY WOODS, CRANBROOK:
142:  Kent County Council was investigating a claim that the route shown on the plan which had been circulated to all Members had been used by the public for well in excess of twenty years, without interruption or challenge, prior to its closure in 2012.  Cllr. Marley stated that she had used the path since 1987 i.e. twenty seven years.  It is well used.  She urged anyone who had used the path to write in personally.  Cllr. Holmes stated that he had walked the path for thirty five years; the gate had recently been padlocked.  Responding to a question on the deadline for comments, the Clerk informed Members that she had managed to extend the time period for our views.  Cllr. Rook proposed that the evidence supplied by our councillors be forward in support of the claimed right of way.  This was seconded by Cllr. Marley and agreed.
COMMUNITY CENTRE – DESIGN AND PLANS: BUSINESS PLAN AND REGISTER OF INTEREST IN THE CRANBROOK PUBLIC CONVENIENCE SITE:

143:  Cllr. Veitch stated that Members had been given all the important designs.  Since the original presentation there had been two aspects which had changed to reflect views received.  These were changes to the toilet areas and also the kitchen which makes it easier for caterers.  There was also the inclusion of a vehicular access from the Tanyard to the lower ground floor which would include a turning circle – there would be a loss of a few trees.  Cllr. Summers had urged that this was essential for dropping off people with poor mobility.  It was also felt necessary for deliveries i.e. to the Farmers’ Market etc.  

She stated that the proposal would be for the approval of the design for the purposes of submitting the planning application.  She explained the plan numbers and what they related to, there were also some plans included for information only i.e. comparison size with the Vestry Hall and also the plan showing the layout with chairs and tables shown Plan Nos. 14/ Pend/SK34, 14/Pend/SK33 & 14/Pend/SK34.  One plan tabled 14/Pend/SK14B was slightly out of date as it did not show the vehicle access to the lower ground floor.  She invited questions.  Cllr. Marley did not like the parish council chamber/boardroom – she felt that a good debate depended on a long table; she thought it was pompous.  Cllr. Veitch stated that there were various options, another room could be used. Cllr. Bunyan suggested that internal design could be changed.  Cllr. Marley wanted her preference for a long table to be recorded.  Cllr. Hazlewood thought that this was irrelevant at this stage.  Cllr. Fletcher queried where the access to the roof would be.  This was pointed out by Cllr. Veitch.  
Cllr. Bancroft accepted that there needed to be a joint application for the community centre and the enabling housing but would there be any further financial obligation?  Cllr. Veitch clarified the situation and stated that there would not be any further obligation other than the preparation of the planning application.  

Cllr. Veitch stated that there would need to be a proviso that minor changes to the plans could be made.  There may be issues raised during the planning process.  She then proposed that:-

Cranbrook & Sissinghurst Parish Council accept the Community Centre designs and plans as tabled at this meeting -  Plan numbers:

14/Pend/SK13K, 14/Pend/SK14B,14/Pend/SK24,14/Pend/SK35B & 14/Pend /SK12H - for the purposes of submitting the planning application.  This was seconded by Cllr. Fermor and agreed.

Cllr. Veitch referred to the Business Plan, a fifty nine page document which had been circulated to all Members.  It included a cost plan which had been prepared by a Quantity Surveyor and a spread sheet and the business plan prepared by David Rivers with input from the Community Centre Committee.  She had noted some errors which needed amendment.  She was aiming for Members either to accept the Plan with amendment or not to accept it at this stage.  She emphasised that part of the Plan included borrowing money from the Public Loans Board whilst we fundraise for the remainder of the money.  In accepting the Plan, Members would accept the idea of a loan.  
Cllr. Marley stated that we should consult our parishioners on the cost of the project.  When we went down the route of taking on the car parks we consulted.  A decision should not be taken this evening on borrowing money.  Cllr. Summers agreed stating that he had been talking to a friend in Oxfordshire where a project has run into funding problems.  The Parish Council did not consult and parishioners are now up in arms.  Cllr. Holmes suggested that any loan required is going to be determined on how much funding is being given by the Borough Council.  Cllr. Veitch agreed, stating that she had been given a personal assurance by David Jukes that the Borough will give £400,000 toward the project.  There are two loans included in the Business Plan, a long term loan and also a short term loan which could be paid back as fast as we can raise money.  There has been so much discussion over the past ten years and there is an element of suspicion about getting money to start the project.  Cllr. Marley asked for clarification on whether the 3% on the 50 year term was interest only.  Cllr. Veitch stated that we could not get exact figures until a loan is actually taken out.  The rates change twice a day.  It would be a very low rate.  Cllr. Marley gave an example of her council tax and stated that she would not be happy to pay extra on her council tax.  Cllr. Rook then stated that Cllr. Marley was right, parishioners should be consulted.  He then gave an example of how much people could expect to pay on their council tax.  He personally did not think that parishioners would object.  He thought we should go for the loan to demonstrate that we are committed to build a community centre which would regenerate the bottom end of the town.  Cllr. Marley reiterated that we must consult and Cllr. Rook agreed that we would.  Cllr. Hazlewood enquired on what format would be used.  It needed to be in a realistic time scale so as not to delay the project.  Cllr. Rook made the point that we do not legally have to consult.  Cllr. Bancroft supported Cllr. Marley in that she felt that people should be made aware of the figures.  
Cllr. Veitch reassured Members that once the Community Centre is built that the rental aspects are sound.  Flexibilities have been built into the rental income.  There is the scope for making a profit to pay off a short term loan.  She agreed that there could be a consultation with parishioners but thought must be given on the best way to undertake a consultation.  Cllr. Rook stated that the Committee will be fund raising heavily, he has lots of ideas.  Benenden are demonstrating that they can raise millions from various sources.  

Cllr. Marley asked whether there will be a fundraising manager. It would be sensible to have someone to advise i.e. a retired bank manager.  Cllr. Fletcher suggested that Cllr. Swann might be able to help.  Cllr. Veitch stated that we cannot fund raise until we have submitted the planning application.  Cllr. Bunyan stated that we cannot submit a planning application without a business plan.  Cllr. macLachlan reminded Members of the amount of funding which needed to be raised and in theory it is possible that the precept will have to stand the amount needed assuming we raise nothing – this is the theoretic risk.  Any consultation has to be carefully thought out.  Cllr. Veitch reiterated that she had been very restrained in the figures given.  Cllr. Fletcher stated that when you are building a structure you did not need all the money straight away.  He agreed that we should consult but in terms of the chicken and the egg we need to be brave and make a commitment.  If people do not agree to pay then the Centre will not be built.  Cllr. Veitch stated that it would be the cost of an ice cream a week.  

She confirmed to Cllr. Bancroft that this was for the long term loan which would pay for the shell of the building.  Cllr. Hemsted reminded Members that if the cost was to be put onto the precept that this would affect Sissinghurst parishioners as well and they are already paying for their own building.  Cllr. Veitch stated that she had already agreed to work with Sissinghurst so that there were no clashes with fundraising.  Cllr. Rook reminded Members that the Parish Council cannot borrow money for St. George’s as we do not own the building or land, we would however be helping Sissinghurst to raise money.  
Cllr. Bunyan stated that the Business Plan needed to be supported this evening.  It does not oblige us to take out a loan.  Cllr. Rook agreed, stating that a business plan shows that it can be done, not that everything in the plan will be done.  We need to show that we can get the funding and that we have tenants to take up the space.  Cllr. Fermor agreed that we needed to make a leap of faith and ideally it would be good to consult with the community.  There had been enthusiasm for a community centre at the public consultation.  Cllr. Summers suggested that if a parish council enterprise went well that would be seen to be very good but if it failed then that would not be good.  It was important to get public support.  He was sorry that Cllr. Swann was not in attendance this evening with his wealth of experience as our Treasurer, he would like to have his reassurance.  He suggested that a set of documents be sent to the Borough Council to test its robustness.  He felt that it needed an experienced eye on the figures.  Cllr. Rook reassured Members that the document will be pored over by the Borough Council.  
Cllr. Cook suggested that the Parish Newsletter might be the vehicle for a public consultation.  Put in an article explaining how far we have got.  Cllr. Hazlewood agreed with a public consultation but suggested that Members had to be unified with their response.  There are different opinions; we have got to make a decision on whether we are going to proceed.  Cllr. Cook reiterated his idea of an item in the Newsletter letting people know what we are putting forward.
Cllr. Veitch then suggested that the Parish Council accept the Business Plan as tabled for the purpose of submitting the planning application subject to any minor amendments deemed necessary.  Cllr Marley thanked David Rivers for providing the figures and suggested that we should talk to the planners prior to submitting the application.  Cllr. Veitch reminded Members that the planners want a full business plan submitted with the application.  She already has a meeting programmed with David Candlin and William Benson.  David Candlin will look at the Business Plan and give his comments before we submit the planning application.  Cllr. Fletcher reminded Members that during his involvement over seven years the sticking point was always where is your business plan.  We now have a Plan where we have provided an explanation with regard to the £1.6m gap that if push comes to shove this is where we can get the money.  If Cllr. Swann can quantify the figures this will set people’s minds at rest.  Cllr. Veitch confirmed that to borrow £1m would cost £20,000 every 6 months over 50 years.  Cllr. Marley mentioned the short term loan which would be £600,000.  Cllr. Fermor felt that we should go forward and accept the Business Plan.  Cllr. Veitch then proposed that:-
Cranbrook and Sissinghurst Parish Council accept the Business Plan as tabled with any minor amendments as deemed necessary by the Community Centre Committee for the purposes of submitting the planning application with public consultation. 

This was seconded by Cllr. Fermor.   There were 11 votes for, 1 against and 1 abstention.  Therefore the motion was carried.  

Cllr. Veitch asked Members for any further views by e mail.  One important factor is that the Business Plan should include an explicit justification at the very front. 

Cllr. Bunyan asked if she could comment on the QS report and Cllr. Veitch confirmed that she could. Cllr. Fermor thanked Cllr. Veitch for all her superb work on this project she had done an amazing job.  All Members agreed with this comment.
Cllr. Veitch then brought forward the issue of registering our interest in the Cranbrook Public Convenience site.  In the current scheme the toilet block is shown to be demolished and the toilets included in the Community Centre with the land used for turning etc.  She proposed that:-

Cranbrook and Sissinghurst Parish Council formally register an interest in the Cranbrook public convenience site as and when we need it.  This was seconded by Cllr. Bunyan and unanimously agreed.


COMMUNITY CENTRE COMMITTEE:
144:  Cllr. Veitch referred to the report of the meeting recently held on the 28th October and invited questions.  The Structural Engineers report is still awaited.  She confirmed to Cllr. Bancroft that the flood risk assessment is in hand.  She proposed adoption of the report.  This was seconded by Cllr. Bunyan and agreed.

POLICY & RESOURCES COMMITTEE REPORT:

145: In the absence of Cllr. Swann, Cllr. Veitch referred to the report of the meeting held on the 9th October and invited questions.  No questions were raised.  She then proposed adoption of the report.  This was seconded by Cllr. Bunyan and agreed. She gave a verbal report of the meeting held this evening.  The payments were authorised and there had been no problems. A S137 application had been authorised - £1,500 to the Citizens Advice Bureau.  The Clerk had made recommendations which satisfied our requirements under the Local Government Transparency Code which had been accepted by the Committee.  We will be applying for an extension of time to our Quality Status.  We remain the only QPC in the Tunbridge Wells Borough Council area.  Cllr. Holmes had given an update on the Hop Pickers Heritage Line and also on the situation with regard to the Tourism and Economic Forum.

PLANNING COMMITTEE REPORT:

146: Cllr. Bunyan referred to the Minutes of the two recent meetings held and went through them individually.  She reminded Members that the deadline for the decision on the Gladman application in Common Road is today.  If the decision is refusal or if the deadline is missed there could be appeals in the near future.  Cllr. Rook congratulated the Committee on the excellent report on the Market Garden application.  

BURIAL GROUNDS COMMITTEE REPORT:

147: Cllr. Hemsted referred to the report of the meeting held on the 14th October and mentioned that under the review of fees, the rents had not been put up but there had been a small increase in some of the burial fees.  11/14 (a) related to the fenced at Golford and a quote had been obtained for a replacement.  The quote is for softwood, the fence is currently oak.  He is arranging a meeting with the contractor and he would be happy for any of the Committee to attend.  He explained to Cllr. Bunyan the contractor’s reason for using softwood.  He was of the opinion that some of the existing posts could be retained.  He proposed that the report be adopted.  This was seconded by Cllr. Cook and agreed.

ENVIRONMENTAL MANAGEMENT:
148: Cllr. Veitch stated that a meeting is scheduled for the 25th November.  The meeting will commence at 6.30 pm.  The play equipment at Sissinghurst is on the agenda and it is also the budget meeting.  She had already met two suppliers of equipment and was meeting a third on Friday.  She would be quite happy for anyone else on the Committee to attend.
Cllr. Marley thanked the Clerk for the helpful notes regarding the meeting with the gas mains contractor.  She had subsequently spoken to Steve Jones from Southern Gas Networks.  Traders are suffering because of the works.  Cllr. Rook stated that there was a compensation package.  Cllr. Marley stated that this was very difficult as traders had to put in five years’ worth of figures.  Cllr. Rook suggested it is actually two years not five years.  Cllr. Marley felt that we should write to them to raise our concerns, she had been told it could take two years to complete the project.  Cllr. Rook admitted that the works had caused some disruption but let’s rejoice that the gas mains are being replaced.  He explained why the work was being carried out in the way it is, it was felt that this would cause least disruption and hardship.  He reminded Members that every household has to be connected to the main and in the High Street houses can be quite a distance from the mains which had caused problems and delays.  
Cllr. Hazlewood did not have a problem with how the works had been scheduled but the gang carrying out the contract come from Clacton so they lose valuable working hours travelling.  Cllr. Fletcher mentioned when the deadline for getting out of Stone Street was nearly up, there were a lot more men put onto the job.  He was delighted that the mains are being replaced and the men were very helpful but he agreed that traders were suffering and he felt that more people should be working on site.  Cllr. Rook reiterated that traders could claim compensation.


CRANBROOK CONSERVATION AREA ADVISORY COMMITTEE:


149:  Cllr. Bunyan informed Members that there was a meeting later this month.

KENT ASSOCIATION OF LOCAL COUNCILS:


150:   There was nothing to report.  

ACTION WITH RURAL COMMUNITIES IN KENT:

151:  Cllr. macLachlan informed Members that the AGM was being held in Lenham next Wednesday.  Sissinghurst Village Shop is on the list for Rural Retailer of the Year.

CLERKS REPORT:


152:  The Clerk read out an e mail from Martin Burke –Roadworks Coordinator regarding BT Broadband. Works will be commenced to put in the cabinets and to clear multiple blockages in the existing cable ducts some which require excavating in the road.  They will be working with Morrison’s who are carrying out the gas mains works.  There will be some disruption.

CORRESPONDENCE:


153:  The Clerk read out a letter from the Cranbrook Apple & History Fayre thanking the Parish Council for their help and support.

ITEMS FOR INFORMATION:

154:  Cllr. Cook referred to the Remembrance Event and suggested that a letter of thanks be sent to the RCF and the Cadets.

155:  Cllr. Marley thanked Kent County Council for cutting the grass in the Long Field. 
156:  Cllr. Bancroft informed Members that she had met Sgt. Ross Shearing from Kent Police to talk about policing or lack of policing in the rural area.  She was pleased to report that the Cranbrook Police Station front counter should soon be open again.
157:  Cllr. Holmes referred to the Remembrance Day Service and Parade.  He thanked Cllr. Hazlewood and the Royal British Legion.  All the work that they put in was very much appreciated.
CONFIDENTIAL ITEM:

158:  A Confidential Item followed which is recorded separately.
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